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PRESENT:
Ed M. Hord, Chairman 
Robert “Sonny” Yeatman




Charles “Pete” E. Meeks 

Thomas C. Lindsay, Jr.   



Mike W. Moran       




Steven Joss


Robert L. Purkey, Jr.
                                            


Phylis A. Seman

ABSENT:   
Dawn Adekoya 

STAFF PRESENT:       
Victoria Wilkins, Commissioner, Division of Occupational and Professional      

   Licensing  

Robin Bailey, Executive Director, DLLR Mechanical Boards 

Jessica Carter, Assistant Attorney General 

Steve S. Lakin, Deputy Commissioner, Division of Labor and Industry   

Larry Kreseski, Chief Elevator Inspector, Division of Labor and Industry  

Raquel M. Meyers, Acting Administrative Specialist

GUESTS PRESENT:
Cristopher Cromwell, Bedco Mobility       
Michael Schrock, Assistant Attorney General  
Call To Order
Ed M. Hord, Chairman, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland Elevator Safety Review Board to Order at 10:03 a.m.
Approval of Minutes
The members of the Board reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on August 26, 2016, and Upon Mr. Joss’ Motion, and Mr. Yeatman’s second, the Board unanimously carried that the minutes be approved with corrections.
Chairman’s Report

Chairman Hord thanked Donald Greulich and Rick Lowman for their exemplary service during their tenure on Board. The Board and DLLR staff welcomed newly appointed members, Thomas C. Lindsay, Jr. and Phylis A. Seman to the Maryland Elevator Safety Review Board.              
Licensing Report Update

A. Applications/Qualifications Review Committee

Mr. Moran reported that the Applications/Qualifications Review Committee met on this date, and approved six (6) elevator mechanic license applications and one (1) elevator mechanic application was deferred pending the receipt of additional information. There were no applications referred back to the Board for further review.  

Upon Mr. Joss’ Motion, and Mr. Yeatman’s second, the Board unanimously carried to accept the recommendations of the Applications/Qualifications Review Committee.    
B. Complaint Committee Report 
Mr. Hord presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee: 

ELEVATOR COMPLAINTS

Investigation 

Elev-170001

Upon Mr. Yeatman’s Motion, and Mr. Joss’ second, the Board unanimously carried to accept the recommendations of the Complaint Committee Report.    

C. Review of Examination Statistics and License Totals 
Ms. Bailey reported that four (4) candidates were tested in September, 2016, four (4) passed with a 100% passing rate.  In August, 2016, zero (0) candidates were tested, with a 0% passing rate. Since January 2016, the passing rate is 73%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 73%.  There are currently 819 active licensees.                   

Old Business 
A. Reciprocity with Virginia
Ms. Bailey stated that the proposed reciprocal agreement with Virginia for elevator and accessibility lift mechanics was provided in their packets for review. The Virginia Board does not issue licenses they have a certification. Counsel Carter suggested that in item # 3 (a) “The applicant holds an active and current Elevator Mechanic or Accessibility Lift Mechanic certification [license] issued by the VA Board…” Ms. Bailey suggested to the Board in item #7 “The parties agree to notify each other upon issuance of a license or certification under this Memorandum of Understanding.” She further explained to the Board that if they find these changes to be acceptable she would move forward with finalizing the agreement. 
Chairman Hord stated that this agreement only allows those who have taken an exam to take advantage of reciprocity.  Mr. Hord suggested that Board staff contact the VA Board to inquire whether or not applicants who were grandfathered in for licensure could be considered for reciprocity. Mr. Yeatman stated that the VA Board recognizes the NEIEP certification. Individuals are able to apply for licensure from Virginia.  He believes this reciprocal agreement will not affect the individuals already licensed in Maryland.  Mr. Yeatman inquired about grandfathering under § 12-830 (c).  After a brief discussion, Ms. Bailey stated that she will inquire whether or not the VA Board will accept grandfathering of mechanical licensing.  

Upon Mr. Yeatman’s Motion, Mr. Joss’ second, the Board unanimously carried to accept the recommended changes to the VA reciprocal agreement.  

Upon Mr. Yeatman Motion, Mr. Joss’ second, the Board unanimously carried to inquire whether or not the VA Board will accept grandfathering of mechanical licensing under § 12-830 (c).                                   
B. Proposed Action  - COMAR 09.35.02 and .03      

Counsel Carter stated that the Elevator Safety Review Board’s proposed regulations, COMAR 09.35.02 and .03 Qualifications were published in the Maryland Register, Volume 43, Issue 21, Friday, October 14, 2016. Comments may be sent to Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Elevator Safety Review Board, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, MD 21202, or call 410-230-6160 or email to robin.bailey@maryland.gov, or fax to 410-244-0977.  Comments will be accepted through November 14, 2016. A final decision will be made on the proposed regulations at the next scheduled meeting.
New Business

A.  COMAR 09.35.04.10
Ms. Bailey stated that as part of the Governor’s regulatory reform changes were recommended to Chapter 04 Continuing Professional Competency (CPC). The changes include the elimination of .10 regarding phase-in provisions because the license renewal dates are no longer applicable.  Ms. Wilkins recommended that the Board continue to look into making regulations clearer.  Counsel Carter suggested that the Board needed to make a motion on whether or not to accept these changes to COMAR 09.35.04.10.  

Upon Mr. Yeatman’s Motion, Mr. Joss’ second, the Board unanimously carried to accept the recommended changes to COMAR 09.35.04.10.                  

Correspondence
A. Elevator Cab Rehabs 
Chairman Hord stated that correspondence dated October 11, 2016, was received from Phyllis Iaacson regarding elevator cab rehabs. Ms. Iaacson stated that she lives in a high rise in Bethesda, Maryland, that requires new elevators; the old elevators are obsolete and have to be replaced. She asked the Board several questions to include but not limited to changing mirrors inside the cab, door and ceiling panels. Mr. Moran and Mr. Kreseski responded to her inquiry as follows:  
Mr. Moran stated, “Mirrors are allowed as long as the mirror is either laminated glass or tempered glass.  Each piece or glass or mirror must meet ANSI specification stamp on the glass in a visible location.  This stamp would be very small and not aesthetically objectionable.  Whether or not the old mirrors can be grandfathered is at some point the cab was previous renovated, and non-complaint mirrors were used, then they would have to be changed.”           

Mr. Kreseski stated, “Elevator alteration/modernizations must comply with requirements set forth in Maryland statute, standards and regulations. Part of the process is for owner/representatives for a particular facility, to contract with a third party (QEI) qualified elevator inspector/consultant to perform a plan review. This comprehensive review will include the necessary elevator code requirement/changes based on the scope of work to be performed, in order to appropriately advise the customer. 

Although this office does not provide consulting services, I would recommend reaching out to any third party inspector or contractor (as referenced/included in this e -mail string) to address your specific issues and concerns. A list of authorized third-party QEI certified inspector/consultants is also available on our website for your convenience: http://www.dllr.state.md.us/forms/elevqeiinspectlist.pdf.”  
Executive Director’s Report

Ms. Bailey thanked Counsel and Board staff for their exemplary work while she was out of the office for three (3) weeks on medical leave.  Ms. Bailey thanked Don Greulich and Richard Lowman for their impeccable service while serving on the Board. She also welcomed newly appointed members, Phylis A. Seman and Thomas C. Lindsay, Jr. to the Maryland Elevator Safety Review Board.  
Ms. Bailey suggested to Chairman Hord that he have more Board members get involved in the complaint and application process.  Ms. Bailey suggested that the Chairman should not be involved with the complaint process.  Mr. Hord agreed with Ms. Bailey and asked for volunteers for both the applications committee and Complaint Committee.  Ms. Seman and Mr. Joss volunteered to serve on the Complaint Committee.  Mr. Meeks and Mr. Yeatman volunteered to serve on the Applications/Qualifications Committee along with Mr. Moran.   

Mr. Moran inquired what the Applications/Qualifications Committee should be looking for regarding problematic applicants.  Mr. Hord stated that you would ensure conduct applicant sent in copies of their court docket, a written statement regarding the incident associated with their court docket, along with appropriate certifications for review.  Mr. Joss inquired whether or not a criminal background will change the outcome or is it a bar to licensure. Ms. Bailey stated that the Justice Reinvestment Act removing some barriers to licensure went into effect on October 1, 2016. As part of the Act the Department of Corrections will issue Certificates of Rehabilitation for individuals who have successfully served their time. An applicant for licensure with the Certificate of Rehabilitation who has been convicted of a nonviolent offense may not be denied a license unless the Board is convinced that the offense is related to the applicant’s fitness to provide services authorized by the license.  Once the certificates start being issued in 2017, the Board may no longer need to review applications. Chairman Hord agreed with Ms. Bailey and added that there should be no changes in the application review process until the correctional services issues these certificates.                                 

Counsel’s Report 
Counsel Carter introduced to the Board the new Assistant Attorney General, Michael Schrock.  She stated the Mr. Schrock will be replacing her as the Boards Counsel. Mr. Schrock expressed his gratitude and looks forward to serving as the Boards Counsel in the near future.  
Public Comments

Mr. Crowell from Bedco Mobility inquired whether or not the Board will be enforcing individuals working in the industry to obtain a certification to service private residential elevators.  Chairman Hord inquired what the law states about private residential elevators. Ms. Bailey stated that the Board would be required to develop regulations to certify accessibility lift mechanic specialists to perform work on private residential elevators. An accessibility lift mechanic may perform these services as defined in § 12-826 (g) (2). Chairman Hord recommended to the Board to develop a committee to address these concerns. Mr. Lindsay, Mr. Joss and Mr. Yeatman volunteered to serve on the committee.  The committee agreed to report on this matter in the near future.                                      
Next Meeting
The next meeting is scheduled for February 24, 2017, at 10:00 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 2nd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.    

Adjournment 
There being no further business, upon Mr. Moran’s Motion, and Mr. Yeatman’s second, the Board unanimously adjourned the meeting at 10:56 a.m.  
_____      Approved without corrections

_____      Approved with corrections

____________________________________                     __________________

Ed M. Hord, Chairman 
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